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F or the past three days, I have been in Washington, D.C. participating in the National 
Association of Regulatory Utility Commissioners (NARUC) Winter Policy meetings.  These 

meetings involve Commissioners, utility providers, technology services, policy makers, and a wide 
range of other stakeholders.  This meeting allows the opportunity to engage with federal officials 
and gain knowledge on the most pressing issues affecting utility regulatory matters.  The weather 
was quite cold and snowy the day I arrived in D.C., so I did not do any sight -seeing.  However, I did 
get to see lots of my colleagues from around the nation and used the time to compare notes, share 
challenges, and learn from othersõ experiences.  The days at a typical NARUC meeting can run long 
due to so much material being covered and deep dives into complex matters.   Below are photos 
and captions from my time at the NARUC Meeting.  

Got started on Sunday afternoon in the Committee on 
Critical Infrastructure with comprehensive briefings from 
representatives of the Dept. of Energyõs Office of 
Cybersecurity, Energy Security, and Emergency Response 
(CESER), the Dept. of Homeland Securityõs Cybersecurity 
and Infrastructure Security Agency (CISA), and EEIõs SVP of 
Security and Preparedness.  Commissioner Floyd McKissick 
of North Carolina and I asked questions regarding the 
proper role of state commissions in cybersecurity 

reporting.  

Maryland Commissioner Anthony OõDonnell is the Chair of the 
Subcommittee on Nuclear Issues at NARUC.  At our Sunday 
afternoon meeting, we received an update on the plans for the 
NARUC-DOE Nuclear Energy Partnership for the remainder of 
2022.  On tap are plans to visit one or more Small Modular 
Reactor (SMR) projects.  We also heard from the Nuclear Energy 
Institute and the Nuclear Waste Storage Coalition on state of the 
nuclear industry across the globe and the domestic challenges 
associated with the permanent disposal of spent nuclear fuel.  
The Dept. of Energy is currently pursuing proposals for consent -

based siting of an interim storage location for much of the nationõs spent nuclear fuel.  

NARUC  Winter  

Policy Summit  

http://www.psc.ms.gov
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On Monday morning the Committee on Energy 
Resources and the Environment held a session to 
discuss and explore the use of low -carbon fuels such 
as renewable natural gas and hydrogen to help 
states achieve clean energy goals while balancing 
affordability and reliability.  Existing natural gas 
infrastructure can help enable emissions reductions 
in addition with energy efficiency measures and 
distribution system modernization.  

Monday also included a meeting of the Organization 
of MISO States (OMS) Board of Directors where we 
heard updates on cost allocation, distributed energy resources, regional seams, transmission 
planning, and resource adequacy.  There was also discussion on the comments that OMS will be 
filing in response to MISOõs Long Range Transmission Planning Cost Allocation tariff submitted to 
FERC as well as an update on the SPP -MISO Joint Targeted Interconnection Queue.  The OMS Board 
was also honored that Ms. Patricia Hoffman, DOE Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary joined our 
meeting to share her thoughts on transmission planning resources, 
potential influence of electric vehicles on electricity demand, and how 
to approach resiliency from a climate change perspective.  

The members of the Southeast Association of Regulatory Utility 
Commissioners (SEARUC) met to discuss the plan of work for 2022 -
2023.  Technical sessions, webinars and annual meetings are on the 
schedule.  The new logo for SEARUC was introduced and adopted.  
Thanks to Rachael Ring of the Central District for designing a logo that 
encompasses all member jurisdictions.   

In addition to connecting with state 
commissioners, I also had the 
opportunity to visit with two 
Commissioners of the Federal 
Energy Regulatory Commission 
(FERC).  Commissioner James Danly 
and Commissioner Allison Clements 
were in attendance and were very 
accommodating in sharing their 
time with me.  Commissioner 
Clements and Commissioner Danly 
encourage state commissions to 

engage in matters at the FERC and to keep infrastructure resiliency 
and reliability top of mind.  

Rachel Moore (pictured left) is a Staff 
Writer for Public Utilities Fortnightly, the 
premier periodical that reports on all 
things dealing with utility regulation and 
commission operations.  She was capturing quotes from 
Commissioners regarding their experiences at the Summit and key 
takeaways from the sessions.  
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I also got the chance to see a great friend, Mandy Mahoney.  Mandy 
was previously the President of the Southeast Energy Efficiency 
Alliance.  She is now a Principal and the Director of U.S. Programs for 
the Regulatory Assistance Project (RAP).  The RAP team consists of 
former commissioners, former commission staff, and other experts 
in the field of utility regulation, rate design, energy efficiency and 
other programs that provide benefits to consumers.  I am excited 
that Mandy is in this new role at RAP, and I hope that the MPSC can 
tap into the multitude of technical assistance resources available 
through RAP and its partners.  

Cybersecurity 
News  
Due to current geopolitical tensions, the Dept. of Homeland Securityõs 

Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency (DHS/CISA)  has issued a òShields-Up!ó 
message and launched the https://www.cisa.gov/shields -up  website for information on threats, 
mitigations, and response information. You are strongly encourage to review the information on 
the Shields -Up website and the recent Joint Cybersecurity Advisories  published on this topic and 
discuss them with your employees.  The following is excerpted from the Shields -Up website:  

òEvery organization in the United States is at risk from cyber threats that can disrupt essential 
services and potentially result in impacts to public safety. Over the past year, cyber incidents 
have impacted many companies, non -profits, and other organizations, large and small, across 
multiple sectors of the economy.  

Notably, the Russians have used cyber as a key component of their force projection over the 
last decade, including previously in Ukraine in the 2015 timeframe. The Russians understand 
that disabling or destroying critical infrastructure ñincluding power and communications ñcan 
augment pressure on a countryõs government, military and population and accelerate their 
acceding to Russian objectives.  

While there are not currently any specific credible threats to the U.S. homeland, we are mindful 
of the potential for Russia to consider escalating its destabilizing actions in ways that may 
impact others outside of Ukraine.   

CISA recommends all organizations ñregardless of size ñadopt a heightened posture when it 
comes to cybersecurity and protecting their most critical assets.ó  

Other News  
The American Gas Association  released a new study,  Net -Zero Emissions 
Opportunities for Gas Utilities , a comprehensive analysis detailing how 
Americaõs natural gas utilities will be essential to meeting emissions 
reduction goals, including achieving net -zero.  Americans want affordable, 
reliable energy and a cleaner environment. AGA shares this goal and 
believes affordable energy,  decarbonization and economic growth are not 
mutually exclusive.  The report demonstrates how gas utilities and their 
customers can achieve  the goal  of significant greenhouse gas emissions 
reductions using natural gas, gas  infrastructure assets and technologies.  
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